COB - BOSAIR FORM

08/13/2025 8:17 AM (MST)

Submitted by Michelle.Guardado@pima.gov



Welcome to the <u>Board of Supervisors Agenda Item Report (BOSAIR)</u> Form.

This form is used to submit agenda items for Board of Supervisors consideration, including contracts, awards, grants, amendments, and other official actions.

All fields are required. Enter N/A it	f not applicable. For number fields, enter 0 if not applicable.
Record Number:	
Amplifund Grant Record Number:	69957
Award Type:	Grant
Requested Board Meeting Date:	09/02/2025
Signature Only:	NO
Procurement Director Award / Delegated Award:	• N/A
Supplier / Customer / Grantor / Subrecipient:	U.S. Department of Transportation
Project Title / Description:	Pima County Safe Streets for All: Creating a Culture of Safety for Our Community
Purpose:	On June 20, 2023, the BOS signed the Action Plan to create Safe Streets for the broader Pima County Community. Amendment 1 is to extend the period of performance to June 30, 2027.
Procurement Method:	Grant: Not applicable
Procurement Method Additional Info:	Not Applicable
Program Goals/Predicted Outcomes:	 Conduct comprehensive analysis to fully understand safety performance in the broad geographic area. Conduct broad public input to better assess safety needs and challenges of the traveling public. Establish transportation safety analysis tools and process to regularly assess ar monitor safety throughout the transportation network. Establish transportation safety project development process to determine appropriate projects and strategies to address safety challenges. Identify and develop scopes and grant applications for select safety projects and initiatives to pursue implementation funding.
Public Benefit and Impact:	 Improve public awareness of transportation safety issues and need to reduce crashes and fatalities. Improve stakeholder awareness of transportation safety challenges and tools for improvement. Target reductions in traffic crashes and fatalities.

- 4. Increase number of transportation safety focused projects.
- 5. Reduction in traffic crashes and fatalities.

• Critical infrastructure & economic growth

Support of Prosperity Initiative:8. Prioritize Transportation Options to Connect Disadvantaged Communities to Jobs and Resources

Provide information that explains how this activity supports the selected Prosperity Initiative

The safety action plan will use demographic and transportation data, along with extensive community engagement, to identify safety needs and prioritize improvements in disadvantaged areas.

Metrics Available to Measure Performance:

- 1. Public input received during Action Plan development.
- 2. Safety projects and initiatives identified and developed for grant pursuit.
- 3. Transportation safety metrics to be established as part of Action Plan for ongoing safety performance tracking.
- 4. Traffic crashes and fatalities.

Grant / Amendment Information (for grants acceptance and awards)

All fields are required. Enter N/A if not applicable. For number fields, enter 0 if not applicable.

Record Number:

Amplifund Grant Record Number: 69957

Type: Amendment

Department Code: TR

AmpliFund Grant Record Number: 69957

Amendment Number: 001

Commencement Date: 10/01/2025

Termination Date: 06/30/2027

Advantage Initial GTAW# (If Applicable):

GTAW 23*108

Total Revenue Amount:

\$0.00

Total Match Amount

\$0.00

Advantage Grant ID # (If NA

Applicable):		
All Funding Source(s) required:	NA	
Does PCAO need to review the grain	nt award (or grant amendment)?	YES
Does PCAO need to sign the grant	award (or grant amendment)?	NO
Match funding from General Fund?		NO
Match funding from other sources?		NO
Are Federal Funds Involved?		NO TO THE RESERVE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPE
Department:	Transportation	
Name: Paul Casertano - Administrative Cor	ntact Michelle Guardado	
Telephone:	520-724-6461 GMI: KB	WD 8/14/2025
Department Director Signature: Deputy County Administrator Signat County Administrator Signature:	Digitally signed by Kathryn Skinner DNc cn=Kathryn Skinner, co=Pima County, ou=Department of Transportation, email=kathryn.skinner@pima.gov, c=US Date: 2025.08.14 10.39:13 -0700′	ate: 8/14/2025

1.	Award No. 693JJ32340259	2.	See No. 17 Below	Listings No. 20.939
	Amendment No. 001			20.939
4.	Award To: Pima County 115 N Church AVE 2ND FLOOR, Suite 231 Tucson, AZ 85701 Unique Entity Id.: JBMBVGUK5LF1 TIN No.: 86-6000543	5.	U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration Office of Safety 1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE HSSA-1, Mail Drop E71-117 Washington, DC 20590	
6.	Period of Performance June 26, 2023 - June 30, 2027	7.	Total Amount Federal Share: Recipient Share: Other Federal Funds: Other Funds: Total:	\$1,520,000 \$380,000 \$0 \$0 \$1,900,000
8.	Type of Agreement Grant	9.	Authority Section 24112 of the Infrast and Jobs Act (IIJA, Pub. L. 15, 2021)	
10.	Procurement Request No. HSA250423PR	11.	Federal Funds Obligated \$1,520,000.00	
12.	Submit Payment Requests To See article 20.	13.	Payment Office See article 20.	
14.	Accounting and Appropriations Data N/A for this amendment			
15.	Description of Project: Action Plan development to create Safe Street	ts for t	he broader Pima County com	munity.
	CCIPIENT Signature of Person Authorized to Sign		DERAL HIGHWAY ADMI Signature of Agreement O	
Na	gnature Date me: Rex Scott le: Chair, Pima County Board of Supervisors	Nan	nature ne: Hector R. Santamaria e: Agreement Officer	Date
ΑΊ	TTEST:			
	1	of 19		

Clerk, Board of Supervisors

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

GRANT AGREEMENT UNDER THE FISCAL YEAR 2022 SAFE STREETS AND ROADS FOR ALL GRANT PROGRAM

This agreement is between the United States Department of Transportation (the "USDOT"), Federal Highway Administration (the "FHWA") and Pima County (the "Recipient").

This agreement reflects the selection of the Recipient to receive a Safe Streets and Roads for All ("SS4A") Grant for the Pima County Safe Streets for All: Creating a Culture of Safety for Our Community.

The parties therefore agree to the following:

ARTICLE 1 GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1.1 General Terms and Conditions.

- (a) In this agreement, "General Terms and Conditions" means the content of the document titled "General Terms and Conditions Under the Fiscal Year 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All ("SS4A") Grant Program," as modified by the Recipient and incorporated as **Attachment G** to this Grant Agreement. Articles 7–30 are in the General Terms and Conditions. The modified General Terms and Conditions in Attachment G are part of this agreement.
- (b) The Recipient states that it has knowledge of the General Terms and Conditions. Recipient also states that it is required to comply with all applicable Federal laws and regulations including, but not limited to, the Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (2 CFR part 200); National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) (42 U.S.C. § 4321 et seq.); and Build America, Buy America Act (IIJA, div. G §§ 70901-27).
- (c) The Recipient acknowledges that the General Terms and Conditions impose obligations on the Recipient and that the Recipient's non-compliance with the General Terms and Conditions may result in remedial action, termination of the SS4A Grant, disallowing costs incurred for the Project, requiring the Recipient to refund to the FHWA the SS4A Grant, and reporting the non-compliance in the Federal-government-wide integrity and performance system.

ARTICLE 2 APPLICATION, PROJECT, AND AWARD

2.1 Application.

Application Title: Pima County Safe Streets for All: Creating a Culture of Safety for

Our Community

Application Date: September 15, 2022

2.2 Award Amount.

SS4A Grant Amount: \$1,520,000

2.3 Award Dates.

Period of Performance End Date: See block 6 on page 1

2.4 Budget Period

Budget Period End Date: See block 6 on page 1

2.5 Action Plan Grant or Implementation Grant Designation.

Designation: Action Plan

2.6 Federal Award Identification Number. The Federal Award Identification Number is listed on page 1, line 1.

ARTICLE 3 SUMMARY PROJECT INFORMATION

3.1 Summary of Project's Statement of Work.

Pima County will lead an Action Plan effort, with jurisdictional partners in the region, that will include a comprehensive analysis (including input-and other appropriate data-driven approaches) to fully understand the disparate safety challenges in the broad geographic area. The Action Plan process will also include important stakeholders in the analysis and planning, and the determination of projects, strategies and other outcomes that are required to be included in the final Action Plan.

3.2 Project's Estimated Schedule.

ACTION PLAN SCHEDULE

Milestone	Schedule Date
Planned Draft Action Plan Completion	June 1, 2026
Date:	
Planned Action Plan Completion Date:	December 31, 2026
Planned Action Plan Adoption Date:	April 1, 2027
Planned SS4A Final Report Date:	June 30, 2027

3.3 Project's Estimated Costs.

(a) Eligible Project Costs

Eligible Project Cos	ts
SS4A Grant Amount:	\$1,520,000
Other Federal Funds:	\$0
State Funds:	\$0
Local Funds:	\$0
In-Kind Match:	\$380,000
Other Funds:	\$0
Total Eligible Project Cost:	\$1,900,000

(b) Supplemental Estimated Budget

Cost Element	Federal Share	Non-Federal Share	Total Budget
			Amount
Direct Labor	\$0	\$245,373	\$245,373
Fringe Benefits	\$0	\$90,788	\$90,788
Travel	\$0	\$625	\$625
Equipment	\$0	\$0	\$0
Supplies	\$0	\$21,306	\$21,306
Contractual/Consultant	\$1,381,820	\$0	\$1,381,820
Other	\$0	\$21,908	\$21,908
Indirect Costs	\$138,180	\$0	\$138,180
Total Budget	\$1,520,000	\$380,000	\$1,900,000

ARTICLE 4

RECIPIENT INFORMATION

4.1 Recipient's Unique Entity Identifier.

JBMBVGUK5LF1

4.2 Recipient Contact(s).

Dorothée Harmon Division Manager Pima County 130 W. Congress, 3rd Flood, Tucson, AZ 85701 520-724-6760 Dorothee.harmon@pima.gov

4.3 Recipient Key Personnel.

Name	Title or Position
Paul Casertano	Deputy Director, Transportation
Jonathan Crowe	Principal Planner, Transportation
Jennifer Chancay	Assistant Director, Health
Kimberly VanPelt	Deputy Director, Health
Lauren Fecteau	Engineer, Transportation

4.4 USDOT Project Contact(s).

Safe Streets and Roads for All Program Manager Federal Highway Administration Office of Safety HSSA-1, Mail Stop: E71-117 1200 New Jersey Avenue, S.E. Washington, DC 20590 SS4A.FHWA@dot.gov

and

Agreement Officer (AO)
Federal Highway Administration
Office of Acquisition and Grants Management

HCFA-42, Mail Stop E62-310 1200 New Jersey Avenue, S.E. Washington, DC 20590 HCFASS4A@dot.gov

and

Division Administrator Agreement Officer's Representative (AOR) Arizona Division 4000 N Central Ave. STE 1500 Phoenix, AZ 85012 (602) 379-3646 Arizona.FHWA@dot.gov

and

David Do Arizona Division Office Point of Contact 4000 N Central Ave. STE 1500 Phoenix, AZ 85012 602-382-8988 david.do@dot.gov

ARTICLE 5 USDOT ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

5.1 Office for Subaward and Contract Authorization.

USDOT Office for Subaward and Contract Authorization: FHWA Office of Acquisition and Grants Management

SUBAWARDS AND CONTRACTS APPROVAL

Note: See 2 CFR § 200.331, Subrecipient and contractor determinations, for definitions of subrecipient (who is awarded a subaward) versus contractor (who is awarded a contract).

Note: Recipients with a procurement system deemed approved and accepted by the Government or by the AO are exempt from the requirements of this clause. See 2 CFR 200.317 through 200.327.

In accordance with 2 CFR 200.308 (f)(6) the recipient or subrecipient shall obtain prior written approval from the USDOT agreement officer for the subaward, if the subaward activities were not proposed in the application or approved in the Federal award. This provision is in

accordance with 2 CFR 200.308 (f)(6) and does not apply to procurement transactions for goods and services. Approval will be issued through written notification from the AO or a formal amendment to the Agreement. The following subawards and contracts are currently approved under the Agreement by the AO. This list does not include supplies, material, equipment, or general support services which are exempt from the pre-approval requirements of this clause.

(Fill in at award or by amendment)

5.2 Reimbursement Requests

- (a) The Recipient may request reimbursement of costs incurred in the performance of this agreement if those costs do not exceed the funds available under section 2.2 and are allowable under the applicable cost provisions of 2 C.F.R. Part 200, Subpart E. The Recipient shall not request reimbursement more frequently than monthly.
- (b) The Recipient shall use the DELPHI eInvoicing System to submit requests for reimbursement to the payment office. When requesting reimbursement of costs incurred or credit for cost share incurred, the Recipient shall electronically submit supporting cost detail with the SF 271 (Outlay Report and Request for Reimbursement for Construction Programs) to clearly document all costs incurred.
- (c) The Recipient's supporting cost detail shall include a detailed breakout of all costs incurred, including direct labor, indirect costs, other direct costs, travel, etc., and the Recipient shall identify the Federal share and the Recipient's share of costs. If the Recipient does not provide sufficient detail in a request for reimbursement, the AO may withhold processing that request until the Recipient provides sufficient detail.
- (d) The USDOT shall not reimburse costs unless the Agreement Officer's Representative (the "AOR") reviews and approves the costs to ensure that progress on this agreement is sufficient to substantiate payment.
- (e) The USDOT may waive the requirement that the Recipient use the DELPHI eInvoicing System. The Recipient may obtain waiver request forms on the DELPHI eInvoicing website (http://www.dot.gov/cfo/delphi-einvoicing-system.html) or by contacting the AO. A Recipient who seeks a waiver shall explain why they are unable to use or access the Internet to register and enter payment requests and send a waiver request to

Director of the Office of Financial Management US Department of Transportation, Office of Financial Management B-30, Room W93-431 1200 New Jersey Avenue SE Washington DC 20590-0001

or

DOTElectronicInvoicing@dot.gov.

If the USDOT grants the Recipient a waiver, the Recipient shall submit SF 271s directly to:

DOT/FAA P.O. Box 268865 Oklahoma City, OK 73125-8865 Attn: Agreement Specialist

(f) The requirements set forth in these terms and conditions supersede previous financial invoicing requirements for Recipients.

ARTICLE 6 SPECIAL GRANT TERMS

- SS4A funds must be expended within five years after the grant agreement is executed and DOT obligates the funds, which is the budget period end date in section 10.3 of the Terms and Conditions and section 2.4.
- 6.2 The Recipient acknowledges that the Action Plan will be made publicly available, and the Recipient agrees that it will publish the final Action Plan on a publicly available website.
- 6.3 The Recipient demonstrates compliance with civil rights obligations and nondiscrimination laws, including Titles VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, and accompanying regulations. Recipients of Federal transportation funding will also be required to comply fully with regulations and guidance for the ADA, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and all other civil rights requirements.
- Pursuant to the court's preliminary injunction order in King County v. Turner, 2:25-cv-814-BJR (W.D. Wash.), ECF No. 169 (June 3, 2025), DOT will not be imposing or enforcing the challenged conditions,* or any materially similar terms and conditions, to any grant funds awarded, directly or indirectly, to DOT Plaintiffs and subrecipients, or otherwise rescinding, withholding, cancelling, not processing, pausing, freezing, impeding, blocking, cancelling, terminating, delaying, or conditioning DOT funds based on such conditions to the DOT Plaintiffs or their subrecipients while subject to an injunction. Further, DOT will not require DOT Plaintiffs or their subrecipients to make any certification or other representation related to compliance with such terms and conditions nor will DOT refuse to issue, process, or sign grant agreements based on DOT Plaintiffs' participation in this litigation. Should DOT prevail in the District Court or on appeal, then DOT will require that recipients agree to the original terms and conditions if they wish to continue with the grant in place.

*The challenged conditions are:

- 1. "Pursuant to section (3)(b)(iv)(A), Executive Order 14173, Ending Illegal Discrimination and Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity, the Recipient agrees that its compliance in all respects with all applicable Federal anti-discrimination laws is material to the government's payment decisions for purposes of [the False Claims Act, 31 U.S.C. § 3729(b)(4)]";
- 2. "Pursuant to section (3)(b)(iv)(B), Executive Order 14173, Ending Illegal Discrimination and Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity, by entering into this Agreement, Recipient certifies that it does not operate any programs promoting diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives that violate any applicable Federal anti-discrimination laws";
- 3. "[T]he Recipient will cooperate with Federal officials in the enforcement of Federal law, including cooperating with and not impeding U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) and other Federal offices and components of the Department of Homeland Security in the enforcement of Federal immigration law"; and
- 4. A requirement that the recipient comply with "executive orders."
- 6.5 DOT accepts Plaintiff's amendments to the standard DOT grant template for this project insofar as the edits relate to the preliminary injunction (PI) issued in King County v. Turner, 2:25-cv-814-BJR (W.D. Wash.), ECF No. 169 (June 3, 2025). DOT's acceptance of recipient's redlines do not preclude DOT from enforcing any term in DOT's original language that is outside the scope of the PI. If the PI is lifted, DOT will require that recipients agree to the original terms and conditions if they wish to continue with the grant in place.
- 6.6 There are no other special grant requirements for this award.

ATTACHMENT A PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT INFORMATION

Study Area: Greater Tucson Metropolitan Statistical Area, including unincorporated Pima County, City of Tucson, Towns of Oro Valley, Marana and Sahuarita, and portions of the Tohono O'odham Nation and Pascua Yaqui Tribe to identify areas of highest fatality and injury and causes therefore. See attached map of Pima County major streets.

Baseline Measurement Date: April 30, 2027

Baseline Report Date: June 30, 2027

Table 1: Performance Measure Table

Measure	Category and Description	Measurement Frequency
Costs	Project Costs: Quantification of the cost of each eligible project carried out using the grant	End of period of performance
Lessons Learned and Recommendations	Lessons Learned and Recommendations: Description of lessons learned and any recommendations relating to future projects of strategies to prevent death and serious injury on roads and streets.	End of period of performance

ATTACHMENT B CHANGES FROM ORIGINAL GRANT AGREEMENT

Scope: No material changes

Schedule: Timeline adjustment outlined in Section 3.2 Action Plan Schedule. Extension/amendment necessary to accommodate project initiation and startup, consultant selection and on-boarding, extensive stakeholder development process, extensive community outreach process, network screening evaluation, and accommodate adjustments to grant agreement performance measurement and deliverables. The end date is extended from 09/30/2025 to 06/30/2027.

Milestone	Baseline Date (Original Grant Agreement)	Schedule Date (Amended)
Planned Draft Action Plan Completion Date:	October 1, 2024	June 1, 2026
Planned Action Plan Completion Date:	April 1, 2025	December 31, 2026
Planned Action Plan Adoption Date:	July 1, 2025	April 1, 2027
Planned SS4A Final Report Date:	September 30, 2025	June 30, 2027

Project Initiation and StartUp

Additional time was required to establish and finalize agreements with four partner jurisdictions and the county's public health department. The agreements assure accountability for grant deliverables and documentation of in-kind expenditures in compliance with applicable grant regulations. Negotiating these agreements required additional coordination and resolution and added several months to the timeline. Obtaining approval from various governing bodies also needed to align with pre-scheduled meetings/hearings. This was a significant delay to the project.

Consultant Selection and On-Boarding

The development of formal scope specifications for the competitive procurement of a consultant capable of managing the plan's complex elements took longer than initially expected. While Pima County has extensive experience in procuring transportation design and construction services, acquiring services for the development of a transportation safety action plan required a customized approach beyond standard templates. The creation of formal scoping documents needed to balance enough specificity to allow for competition and pricing of deliverables, while providing enough flexibility to allow each phase of learning to inform the next phase. Following consultant selection, contract negotiations involved multiple iterations to clearly define expectations without becoming overly prescriptive. The required customized approach and extensive contract negotiations added substantial delay to the project.

Stakeholder Development and Community Outreach Process

Traditional public outreach methods utilized by Pima County did not result in extensive public feedback regarding transportation safety, so additional outreach methods have been recommended

to be deployed. The outreach required for successful input indicated a need for more extensive stakeholder development as a result of consultation with the Health Department and jurisdictional partners. The more extensive stakeholder development includes methods beyond traditional methods for Pima County by introducing the use of video platforms, peer influencers and informal networks as additional strategies that take more time to design and implement. The necessary stakeholder development also includes a larger list of stakeholders than originally planned, along with 'difficult to engage' groups like tribal and rural communities. Stakeholder discussions continue to incorporate feedback from the Health Department to look at transportation safety in Pima County beyond the traditional transportation safety lens as a public health crisis. New insight is building upon prior knowledge, fostering a continuous and iterative process of learning the most effective method for stakeholder development and community outreach. The reconfiguration of the stakeholder development and community outreach process was an integral part of the project that resulted in significant delay.

Network Screening Evaluation

The process of evaluating crash data across multiple jurisdictions required more time than anticipated to develop a screening methodology that allows each of the participating jurisdictions to determine how to weigh the screening factors according to the values and priorities appropriate for that community. Additionally, considerations for how to effectively establish a network screening approach and data platform that accommodates project partners and allows for a sustainable process to go from problem identification to development of safety solutions has proven to be more complex than originally anticipated. This necessary work will ultimately result in a sustainable and repeatable network screening and safety solution identification process that can be used by stakeholders to pursue safety projects and initiatives. The complexity of this work has added considerable delay to the project.

Adjustments to Grant Agreement Performance Measurement and Deliverables

The project team and stakeholders collaborated to identify the appropriate schedule extension and to prepare the necessary documentation for FHWA submission. Engagement with FHWA remains active and ongoing to progress the grant agreement amendment associated with the timeline extension for the project milestones.

The end date is extended from 09/30/2025 to 06/30/2027.

Budget: No material changes

CHANGES FROM APPLICATION

Scope: No material changes Schedule: No material changes Budget: No material changes

The table below provides a summary comparison of the project budget.

	Application		Section 3.3	
Fund Source	\$	%	\$	%
Previously Incurred Costs				
(Non-Eligible Project Costs)				
Federal Funds				
Non-Federal Funds				
Total Previously Incurred Costs				
Future Eligible Project Costs				
SS4AFunds				
Other Federal Funds				
Non-Federal Funds				
Total Future Eligible Project				
Costs				
Total Project Costs				

ATTACHMENT C

[RESERVED]

ATTACHMENT D

[RESERVED]

ATTACHMENT E LABOR AND WORKFORCE

1. Efforts to Support Good-Paying Jobs and Strong Labor Standards

The Recipient states that rows marked with "X" in the following table are accurate:

	The Recipient or a project partner promotes robust job creation by supporting
	good-paying jobs directly related to the project with free and fair choice to join
	a union. (Describe robust job creation and identify the good-paying jobs in the
	supporting narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner will invest in high-quality workforce training
	programs such as registered apprenticeship programs to recruit, train, and retain
	skilled workers, and implement policies such as targeted hiring preferences.
	(Describe the training programs in the supporting narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner will partner with high-quality workforce
	development programs with supportive services to help train, place, and retain
	workers in good-paying jobs or registered apprenticeships including through
	the use of local and economic hiring preferences, linkage agreements with
	workforce programs, and proactive plans to prevent harassment. (Describe the
	supportive services provided to trainees and employees, preferences, and
	policies in the supporting narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner will partner and engage with local unions or
	other worker-based organizations in the development and lifecycle of the
	project, including through evidence of project labor agreements and/or
	community benefit agreements. (Describe the partnership or engagement with
	unions and/or other worker-based organizations and agreements in the
	supporting narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner will partner with communities or community
	groups to develop workforce strategies. (Describe the partnership and
	workforce strategies in the supporting narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner has taken other actions related to the Project
$ \mathbf{x} $	to create good-paying jobs with the free and fair choice to join a union and
11	incorporate strong labor standards. (Describe those actions in the supporting
	narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner has not yet taken actions related to the
	Project to create good-paying jobs with the free and fair choice to join a union
	and incorporate strong labor standards but, before beginning construction of the
	Project, will take relevant actions described in Article B. (<i>Identify the relevant</i>
	actions from Article B in the supporting narrative below.)
	The Recipient or a project partner has not taken actions related to the Project to
	improve good-paying jobs and strong labor standards and will not take those
	actions under this award.
	WE TO THE WILL WILL WILL WILL WILL WILL WILL WIL

2. Supporting Narrative.

This award only envisions planning and other activities necessary to develop an approved Action Plan; it is not a construction Project, although several construction projects may be proposed as a result of the planning. Pima County is committed to the creation of good paying jobs and the implementation of strong labor standards. Pima County's Human Resources is the repository for the County's labor standards and procedures, which include, without limitation, E-Verify, Employment Rights, Americans with Disability Administration, and Federal, State and Local Labor Reporting. Other important employment policies are the result of Board of Supervisor procedures, which include Fair Labor Standards Act requirements, Equal Employment Opportunity and Affirmative Action Policies, and Americans with Disabilities Policy, to name a few. All procurement contracts include labor and employment compliance provisions, and we expect any future contracts related to projects generated by the Action Plan will incorporate them. All employees are required to take employment training as part of their onboarding, and all new managers are required to take specific anti-harassment and workforce opportunity training.

Pima County's Economic Development mission is to create a vibrant, diverse, and resilient economy that allows for upward economic mobility for all community members. As part of this commitment, the County's Community and Workforce Development (CWD) department connects local individuals, families, neighborhoods and community-based organizations to a network of resources, supports and services essential for learning, working, living and thriving in Pima County. For workers, CWD offers a host of services including, without limitation, intensive career counseling, vocational assessments, and individualized career planning. Many of these services are provided based on eligibility for grants that may target out-of-school youth, low-income adults, dislocated workers, veterans, and homeless job seekers. These residents receive an array of training to obtain employment and to meet job eligibility requirements, including the opportunity to participate in apprenticeships and other on-the-job training. Many of these individuals also receive supportive services, removing potential barriers to good-paying jobs. The County is committed to continuing help so that all residents find good paying jobs; such a mindset will help inform the development of the Action Plan and potential future projects.

ATTACHMENT F CRITICAL INFRASTRUCTURE SECURITY AND RESILIENCE

1. Efforts to strengthen the Security and Resilience of Critical Infrastructure against both Physical and Cyber Threats.

The Recipient states that rows marked with "X" in the following table are accurate:

X	The Recipient demonstrates, prior to the signing of this agreement, effort to			
	consider and address physical and cyber security risks relevant to the			
	transportation mode and type and scale of the activities.			
	The Recipient appropriately considered and addressed physical and cyber			
	security and resilience in the planning, design and oversight of the project, as			
	determined by the Department and the Department of Homeland Security.			
X	The Recipient complies with 2 CFR 200.216 and the prohibition on certain			
	telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment.			

2. Supporting Narrative.

This grant will support the development of an Action Plan that will accommodate the transportation needs of diverse communities, with the goal of reducing traffic-related deaths and injuries. It will require the support and cooperation of the County's regional partners, which include the City of Tucson, several towns and municipalities, and Native American communities. Physical resilience of anything that is proposed or developed as a result of the Action Plan will be a paramount consideration. These considerations will be incorporated into our planning. Similarly, technology and how it may improve safety, will play a key role in the development of the Action Plan and any projects proposed as a result. Such technology may include, without limitation, mobility on demand, transit networks and operations, real-time data, and cooperative Intelligent Transportation Systems. Because these applications may be vulnerable to cyber compromise, our team will include consultations with appropriate experts to build cyber resilience into the planning an execution.

Pima County has significant experience in complying with the requirements of 2 CFR Part 200, including the requirements of 2 CFR 200.216. The County does not purchase prohibited telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment. The County also includes these prohibitions in all subawards that it makes using federal grant dollars and monitors performance to ensure compliance.

ATTACHMENT G

"General Terms and Conditions Under the Fiscal Year 2022 Safe Streets and Roads for All ("SS4A") Grant Program," as modified by the Recipient. – 31 PAGES.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS UNDER THE FISCAL YEAR 2022 SAFE STREETS AND ROADS FOR ALL ("SS4A") GRANT PROGRAM: FHWA PROJECTS

Original: February 8, 2023 Revision 1: March 28, 2023 Revision 2: August 1, 2023 Revision 3: October 1, 2024 Revision 4: March 17, 2025

Table of Contents

Article '	7 Purpose	6
7.1	Purpose	
Article	8 USDOT Role	. 6
8.1	Division of USDOT Responsibilities.	
8.2	USDOT Program Contacts	7
Article	9 Recipient Role	7
9.1	Statements on the Project.	7
9.2	Statements on Authority and Capacity	7
9.3	USDOT Reliance.	8
9.4	Project Delivery	
9.5	Rights and Powers Affecting the Project.	
9.6	Notification of Changes to Key Personnel.	
Article	10 Award Amount, Obligation, and Time Periods	
10.1	Federal Award Amount.	
10.2	Federal Obligations.	
10.3	Budget Period.	
10.4	Period of Performance.	
	11 Statement of Work, Schedule, and Budget Changes	
11.1	Notification Requirement	
11.2	Statement of Work Changes.	
11.3	Schedule Changes.	
11.4	Budget Changes.	
11.5	USDOT Acceptance of Changes	
	12 General Reporting Terms	
12.1	Report Submission.	
12.2	Alternative Reporting Methods	
12.3	Paperwork Reduction Act Notice.	
	13 Progress and Financial Reporting	
13.1	Quarterly Program Performance Reports	
13.2	Quarterly Financial Status	
	14 Performance Reporting	
14.1	Baseline Performance Measurement.	
14.2	Section 24112(h) Report	
14.3	Performance Measurement Information.	
14.4	Performance Reporting Survival.	
14.5	Program Evaluation.	
	15 Noncompliance and Remedies	
15.1	Noncompliance Determinations	
15.2	Remedies	
15.3	Other Oversight Entities	
	16 Agreement Termination	
16.1	USDOT Termination.	
16.2	Closeout Termination	
16.3	Post-Termination Adjustments.	
16.4	Non-Terminating Events	
16.5	Other Remedies	17

Article 17 Monitoring, Financial Management, Controls, and Records	
17.1 Recipient Monitoring and Record Retention.	18
17.2 Financial Records and Audits.	
17.3 Internal Controls.	
17.4 USDOT Record Access.	
Article 18 Contracting and Subawards	
18.1 Build America, Buy America.	
18.2 Small and Disadvantaged Business Requirements.	
18.3 Engineering and Design Services.	
18.4 Foreign Market Restrictions	
18.5 Prohibition on Certain Telecommunications and Video Surveillance Services or Equipmen	
18.6 Recipient Responsibilities For Subawards	
18.7 Subaward and Contract Authorization.	
Article 19 Costs, Payments, and Unexpended Funds	22
19.1 Limitation of Federal Award Amount.	
19.2 Projects Costs	
19.3 Timing of Project Costs.	
19.4 Recipient Recovery of Federal Funds.	
19.5 Unexpended Federal Funds.	
19.6 Timing of Payments to the Recipient	
19.7 Payment Method	
19.8 Information Supporting Expenditures	
Article 20 Liquidation, Adjustments, and Funds Availability	
20.1 Liquidation of Recipient Obligations	
Article 21 Agreement Modifications	
21.1 Bilateral Modifications	
21.1 Bilateral Modifications.	
21.3 USDOT Unilateral Modifications.	
21.4 Other Modifications.	
Article 22 [RESERVED]	
22.1 [RESERVED].	
Article 23 [RESERVED]	
23.1 [RESERVED].	
Article 24 Federal Financial Assistance, Administrative, and National Policy Requirements.	
24.1 Uniform Administrative Requirements for Federal Awards	
24.2 Federal Law and Public Policy Requirements.	
24.3 Federal Freedom of Information Act.	
24.4 History of Performance.	
24.5 Whistleblower Protection.	
24.6 External Award Terms and Obligations	
24.7 Incorporated Certifications.	
Article 25 Assignment	
25.1 Assignment Prohibited.	
Article 26 Waiver	
26.1 Waivers.	
Article 27 Additional Terms and Conditions.	
27.1 Effect of Action Plan or Implementation Plan.	
27.2 Disclaimer of Federal Liability.	
27.2 Environmental Pariow	27

27.4	Railroad Coordination	29
27.5	Relocation and Real Property Acquisition	29
27.6	Equipment Disposition	29
Article	28 Mandatory Award Information	30
	Information Contained in a Federal Award.	
Article	29 Construction and Definitions	30
29.1	1 10000011111011101	
29.2	Exhibits	30
	Construction	
29.4	Integration.	30
29.5	Definitions	31
Article	30 Agreement Execution and Effective Date	31
30.1	Counterparts	31
30.2	Effective Date.	31

Index of Definitions

Administering Operating Administration	
Environmental Review Entity	27
Federal Share	12
FHWA	7
NOFO	
OMB	
Program Statute	30
Project	21
Project Closeout	17
SS4A Grant	
USDOT	6

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA; Pub. L. 117–58, November 15, 2021) established the Safe Streets and Roads for All (SS4A) Discretionary Grant Program (BIL Section 24112) and appropriated funds to the United States Department of Transportation (the "USDOT") under Division J, Title VIII of IIJA to implement the program. The funds are available to provide Federal financial assistance to support local initiatives to prevent death and serious injury on roads and streets, commonly referred to as "Vision Zero" or "Toward Zero Deaths" initiatives.

The USDOT published a Notice of Funding Opportunity (the "NOFO") to solicit applications for Federal financial assistance in Fiscal Year 2022 for the SS4A Discretionary Grant Program (87 Fed. Reg. 31606 (May 24, 2022; subsequently amended in 87 Fed. Reg. 47818 on August 4, 2022).

These general terms and conditions are incorporated by reference in a project-specific grant agreement under the fiscal year 2022 SS4A grant program. Articles 1–6 are in the project-specific portion of the agreement. The term "Recipient" is defined in the project-specific portion of the agreement. Attachments A through D are project-specific attachments.

ARTICLE 7 PURPOSE

- **7.1 Purpose.** The purpose of this award is to improve roadway safety by significantly reducing or eliminating roadway fatalities and serious injuries through safety action plan development or projects focused on all users, including pedestrians, bicyclists, public transportation users, motorists, personal conveyance and micromobility users, and commercial vehicle operators. The parties will accomplish that purpose by achieving the following objectives:
 - (1) timely completing the Project; and
 - ensuring that this award does not substitute for non-Federal investment in the Project, except as proposed in the Grant Application, as modified by section 3.3 and Attachment B.

ARTICLE 8 USDOT ROLE

8.1 Division of USDOT Responsibilities.

(a) The Office of the Secretary of Transportation is ultimately responsible for the USDOT's administration of the SS4A Grant Program.

(b) The Federal Highway Administration (the "FHWA") will administer this grant agreement on behalf of the USDOT. In this agreement, the "Administering Operating Administration" means the FHWA.

8.2 USDOT Program Contacts.

FHWA Safe Streets and Roads for All Federal Highway Administration Office of Safety 1200 New Jersey Avenue SE HSA-1, Mail Drop E71-117 Washington, DC 20590 SS4A.FHWA@dot.gov (202) 366-2201

and

[enter FHWA Division Office lead point of contact]
[enter address]
[enter email address]
[enter telephone]

ARTICLE 9 RECIPIENT ROLE

9.1 Statements on the Project. The Recipient states that:

- (1) all material statements of fact in the Grant Application were accurate when that application was submitted; and
- (2) Attachment B documents all material changes in the information contained in that application.

9.2 Statements on Authority and Capacity. The Recipient states that:

- (1) it has the authority to receive Federal financial assistance under this agreement;
- (2) It has the legal authority to complete the Project, including either ownership and/or maintenance responsibilities over a roadway network; safety responsibilities that affect roadways; or has an agreement from the agency that has ownership and/or maintenance responsibilities for the roadway within the applicant's jurisdiction; if applicable.
- it has the capacity, including institutional, managerial, and financial capacity, to comply with its obligations under this agreement;

- (4) not less than the difference between the "Total Eligible Project Cost" and the "SS4A Grant Amount" listed in section 3.3 are committed to fund the Project;
- (5) it has sufficient funds available, or an agreement with the agency that has ownership and/or maintenance responsibilities for the roadway within the recipient's jurisdiction, to ensure that infrastructure completed or improved under this agreement will be operated and maintained in compliance with this agreement and applicable Federal law; and
- (6) the individual executing this agreement on behalf of the Recipient has authority to enter this agreement and make the statements in this article 9 and in section 24.7 on behalf of the Recipient.

9.3 USDOT Reliance. The Recipient acknowledges that:

- (1) the USDOT relied on statements of fact in the Grant Application to select the Project to receive this award;
- (2) the USDOT relied on statements of fact in both the-Grant Application and this agreement to determine that the Recipient and the Project are eligible under the terms of the NOFO;
- (3) the USDOT relied on statements of fact in both the Grant Application and this agreement to establish the terms of this agreement; and
- (4) the USDOT's selection of the Project to receive this award prevented awards under the NOFO to other eligible applicants.

9.4 Project Delivery.

- (a) The Recipient shall complete the Project under the terms of this agreement.
- (b) The Recipient shall ensure that the Project is financed, constructed, operated, and maintained in accordance with all applicable Federal laws, regulations, and policies.
- (c) The Recipient shall provide any certifications or assurances deemed necessary by the USDOT in ensuring the Recipient's compliance with all applicable laws, regulations, and policies.
- (d) The Recipient shall provide access to records as provided at 2 CFR 200.337.

9.5 Rights and Powers Affecting the Project.

(a) The Recipient shall not take or permit any action that deprives it of any rights or powers necessary to the Recipient's performance under this agreement without written approval of the USDOT.

- (b) The Recipient shall act, in a manner acceptable to the USDOT, promptly to acquire, extinguish, or modify any outstanding rights or claims of right of others that would interfere with the Recipient's performance under this agreement.
- **9.6 Notification of Changes to Key Personnel.** The Recipient shall notify all USDOT representatives who are identified in Section 4.4 in writing within 30 calendar days of any change in key personnel who are identified in Section 4.3.

ARTICLE 10 AWARD AMOUNT, OBLIGATION, AND TIME PERIODS

10.1 Federal Award Amount. The USDOT hereby awards a SS4A Grant to the Recipient in the amount listed in Section 2.2 as the SS4A Grant Amount.

10.2 Federal Obligations.

This agreement obligates for the budget period listed in section 2.5 of the grant agreement.

- (a) If the Federal Obligation Type identified in section 2.3 is "Single," then the project-specific agreement obligates for the budget period the amount listed in section 2.2. as the Grant Amount and sections 10.2 (c)–10.2(f) do not apply to the project specific agreement.
- (b) If the Federal Obligation Type identified in section 2.3 is "Multiple," then an amount up to the Grant Amount listed in section 2.2 will be obligated with one initial obligation and one or more subsequent, optional obligations, as described in sections 10.3(c)—10.3(f).
- (c) The Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 allocates the Grant among separate portions of the Project for the purpose of the Federal obligation of funds. The scope of each portion of the Project that is identified in that table is described in section 2.3.
- (d) The project-specific agreement obligates for the budget period only the amounts allocated in the Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 to portions of the Project for which that table does not list an obligation condition.
- (e) The project-specific agreement does not obligate amounts allocated in the Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 to portions of the Project for which that table lists an obligation condition. The parties may obligate the amounts allocated to those portions of the Project only by modifying the project specific agreement under section 21.
- (f) For each portion of the Project for which the Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 lists an obligation condition, the amount allocated in that table to that portion of the Project will be obligated if the condition is met not later than the date listed in Section 2.5 of the project-specific agreement.

- (g) For any portion of the Project for which the Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 lists an obligation condition, if the obligation condition is satisfied, the parties amend this agreement documenting that:
 - (1) the FHWA determines that the obligation condition listed in that table for that portion of the Project is satisfied; and
 - (2) the FHWA determines that all applicable Federal requirements for obligating the amount are satisfied.
- (h) The Recipient shall not request reimbursement of costs for a portion of the Project for which the Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 lists an obligation condition, unless the amount allocated in that table to that portion of the Project is obligated under section 10.2(c)-(f).
- (i) Reserved.
- (j) The Recipient acknowledges that:
 - (1) the FHWA is not liable for payments for a portion of the Project for which the Obligation Condition Table in section 2.3 lists an obligation condition, unless the amount allocated in that table to that portion of the Project is obligated under section 10.2(c)-(f);
 - (2) any portion of the Grant that is not obligated under this section 10.2 by the budget period end date identified in the project-specific agreement for those funds lapses on the day after that date and becomes unavailable for the Project; and
 - (3) the FHWA may consider the failure to obligate funds by the budget period end date identified in the project-specific agreement as applicable to the Grant Program for those funds to be a basis for terminating the project-specific agreement under section 16.

10.3 Budget Period

The budget period for this award begins on the date of this agreement and ends on the budget period end date that is listed in section 2.5, which shall be no later than 5 years from the date of grant execution. In this agreement, "budget period" is used as defined at 2 C.F.R. 200.1.

10.4 Period of Performance.

- (a) The period of performance for this award begins on the effective date of award listed in page 1 item 2 and ends on the period of performance end date that is listed in Section 2.3.
- (b) In this agreement, "period of performance" is used as defined at 2 C.F.R. 200.1.

ARTICLE 11 STATEMENT OF WORK, SCHEDULE, AND BUDGET CHANGES

- 11.1 Notification Requirement. The Recipient shall notify all USDOT representatives who are identified in section 4.4 in writing within 30 calendar days of any change in circumstances or commitments that adversely affect the Recipient's plan to complete the Project. In that notification, the Recipient shall describe the change and what actions the Recipient has taken or plans to take to ensure completion of the Project. This notification requirement under this section 11.1 is separate from any requirements under this article 11 that the Recipient request amendment of this agreement.
- 11.2 Statement of Work Changes. If the Project's activities differ from the statement of work that is described in section 3.1 and Attachment B, then the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update section 3.1.
- 11.3 Schedule Changes. If one or more of the following conditions are satisfied, then the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update the relevant dates:
 - (1) a substantial completion date for the Project or a component of the Project is listed in section 3.2 and the Recipient's estimate for that milestone changes to a date that is more than six months after the date listed in section 3.2; or
 - a schedule change would require the period of performance to continue after the period of performance end date listed in section 2.4 (i.e., for projects with multiple phases, changes to the base phase budget period end date for projects with two phases, or changes to base or secondary phase budget period end dates for projects with three phases, etc., will not trigger notification/modification requirements)..

For other schedule changes, the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement unless the USDOT has consented, in writing consistent with applicable requirements, to the change.

11.4 Budget Changes.

- (a) The Recipient acknowledges that if the cost of completing the Project increases:
 - (1) that increase does not affect the Recipient's obligation under this agreement to complete the Project; and
 - (2) the USDOT will not increase the amount of this award to address any funding shortfall.
- (b) The Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update section 3.3 and Attachment B if, in comparing the Project's budget to the amounts listed in section 3.3:
 - (1) the "Non-Federal Funds" amount decreases; or

- (2) the "Total Eligible Project Cost" amount decreases.
- (c) For budget changes that are not identified in section 11.4(b), the Recipient shall request an amendment of this agreement to update section 3.3 and Attachment B unless the USDOT has consented, in writing consistent with applicable requirements, to the change.
- (d) If the actual eligible project costs are less than the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3, then the Recipient may propose to the USDOT, in writing consistent with applicable requirements, specific additional activities that are within the scope of this award, as defined in sections 7.1 and 3.1, and that the Recipient could complete with the difference between the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3 and the actual eligible project costs.
- (e) If the actual eligible project costs are less than the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3 and either the Recipient does not make a proposal under section 11.4(d) or the USDOT does not accept the Recipient's proposal under section 11.4(d), then:
 - (1) in a request under section 11.4(b), the Recipient shall reduce the Federal Share by the difference between the "Total Eligible Project Cost" that is listed in section 3.3 and the actual eligible project costs; and
 - (2) if that amendment reduces this award and the USDOT had reimbursed costs exceeding the revised award, the Recipient shall request to add additional project work that is within the scope of this project.

In this agreement, "Federal Share" means the sum of the "SS4A Action Plan or Implementation Grant Amount" and the "Other Federal Funds" amounts that are listed in section 3.3.

- (f) The Recipient acknowledges that amounts that are required to be refunded under section 11.4(e)(2) constitute a debt to the Federal Government that the USDOT may collect under 2 C.F.R. 200.346 and the Standards for Administrative Collection of Claims (31 C.F.R. part 901).
- 11.5 USDOT Acceptance of Changes. The USDOT may accept or reject amendments requested under this article 11, and in doing so may elect to consider only the interests of the SS4A grant program and the USDOT. The Recipient acknowledges that requesting an amendment under this article 11 does not amend, modify, or supplement this agreement unless the USDOT accepts that amendment request and the parties modify this agreement under section 21.1.

ARTICLE 12 GENERAL REPORTING TERMS

- **12.1 Report Submission.** The Recipient shall send all reports required by this agreement to all USDOT contacts who are listed in section 4.4. Reports will be added to a central repository maintained by FHWA.
- **12.2 Alternative Reporting Methods.** FHWA may establish processes for the Recipient to submit reports required by this agreement, including electronic submission processes. If the Recipient is notified of those processes in writing, the Recipient shall use the processes required by the FHWA.
- 12.3 Paperwork Reduction Act Notice.

Under 5 C.F.R. 1320.6, the Recipient is not required to respond to a collection of information that does not display a currently valid control number issued by the Office of Management and Budget (the "**OMB**"). Collections of information conducted under this agreement are approved under OMB Control No. 2125-0675.

ARTICLE 13 PROGRESS AND FINANCIAL REPORTING

- 13.1 Quarterly Program Performance Reports. Quarterly, on or before the 20th day of the first month of each calendar year (e.g., reports due on or before January 20th, April 20th, July 20th, and October 20th) and until the end of the period of performance, the Recipient shall submit to the USDOT a Quarterly Project Progress Report in the format and with the content described in Exhibit C (SF-PPR). If the date of this agreement is in the final month of a calendar year, then the Recipient shall submit the first Quarterly Project Progress Report in the second calendar year quarter that begins after the date of this agreement.
- **Quarterly Financial Status.** Quarterly, on or before the 20th day of the first month of each calendar year, the Recipient shall submit a Federal Financial Report using SF-425.

ARTICLE 14 PERFORMANCE REPORTING

- **14.1 Baseline Performance Measurement.** If the Designation in Section 2.5 is "Implementation," then:
 - (1) the Recipient shall collect data for each performance measure that is identified in the Performance Measure Table in Attachment A, accurate as of the Baseline Measurement Date that is identified in Attachment A; and

- (2) on or before the Baseline Report Date that is stated in Attachment A, the Recipient shall submit a Baseline Performance Measurement Report that contains the data collected under this section 14.1 and a detailed description of the data sources, assumptions, variability, and estimated levels of precision for each performance measure that is identified in the Performance Measure Table in Attachment A.
- **14.2 Section 24112(h) Report:** The Recipient shall submit to the USDOT, not later than 120 days after the end of the period of performance, a report that describes, consistent with section 24112(h) of IIJA:
 - (1) the costs of carrying out the project;
 - (2) the outcomes and benefits that each eligible project generated as identified in the grant application and measured by data to the maximum extent practicable (i.e. number of fatalities and serious injuries that occurred within the limits of the project location); and
 - (3) the lessons learned, and any recommendations related to future projects or strategies to prevent death and serious injuries on roads and streets.

14.3 Performance Measurement Information.

For each performance measure that is identified in the Performance Measure Table in Attachment A, not later than January 31 of each year that follows a calendar year within the period of performance during which data was collected, the Recipient shall submit to the USDOT a Performance Measurement Report containing the data collected in the previous calendar year and stating the dates when the data was collected.

14.4 Performance Reporting Survival.

The data collection and reporting requirements in this article 14 survive the termination of this agreement which is three years post period of performance.

14.5 Program Evaluation.

As a condition of grant award, the recipient may be required to participate in an evaluation undertaken by USDOT, or another agency or partner. The evaluation may take different forms such as an implementation assessment across grant recipients, an impact and/or outcomes analysis of all or selected sites within or across grant recipients, or a benefit/cost analysis or assessment of return on investment. The Department may require applicants to collect data elements to aid the evaluation. As a part of the evaluation, as a condition of award, grant recipients must agree to: (1) make records available to the evaluation contractor; (2) provide access to program records, and any other relevant documents to calculate costs and benefits; (3) in the case of an impact analysis, facilitate the access to relevant information as requested; and (4) follow evaluation procedures as specified by the evaluation contractor or USDOT staff.

ARTICLE 15 NONCOMPLIANCE AND REMEDIES

15.1 Noncompliance Determinations.

- (a) If the USDOT determines that the Recipient may have failed to comply with the United States Constitution, Federal law, or the terms and conditions of this agreement, the USDOT may notify the Recipient of a proposed determination of noncompliance. For the notice to be effective, it must be written and the USDOT must include an explanation of the nature of the noncompliance, describe a remedy, state whether that remedy is proposed or effective at an already determined date, and describe the process through and form in which the Recipient may respond to the notice.
- (b) If the USDOT notifies the Recipient of a proposed determination of noncompliance under section 15.1(a), the Recipient may, not later than 7 calendar days after the notice, respond to that notice in the form and through the process described in that notice. In its response, the Recipient may:
 - (1) accept the remedy;
 - (2) acknowledge the noncompliance, but propose an alternative remedy; or
 - (3) dispute the noncompliance.

To dispute the noncompliance, the Recipient must include in its response documentation or other information supporting the Recipient's compliance.

- (c) The USDOT may make a final determination of noncompliance only:
 - (1) after considering the Recipient's response under section 15.1(b); or
 - (2) if the Recipient fails to respond under section 15.1(b), after the time for that response has passed.
- (d) To make a final determination of noncompliance, the USDOT must provide a notice to the Recipient that states the bases for that determination.

15.2 Remedies.

- (a) If the USDOT makes a final determination of noncompliance under section 15.1(d), the USDOT may impose a remedy, including:
 - (1) additional conditions on the award;
 - (2) any remedy permitted under 2 C.F.R. 200.339–200.340, including withholding of payments; disallowance of previously reimbursed costs, requiring refunds from the Recipient to USDOT; suspension or termination of the award; or suspension and disbarment under 2 C.F.R. part 180; or

- (3) any other remedy legally available.
- (b) To impose a remedy, the USDOT must provide a written notice to the Recipient that describes the remedy, but the USDOT may make the remedy effective before the Recipient receives that notice.
- (c) If the USDOT determines that it is in the public interest, the USDOT may impose a remedy, including all remedies described in section 15.2(a), before making a final determination of noncompliance under section 15.1(d). If it does so, then the notice provided under section 15.1(d) must also state whether the remedy imposed will continue, be rescinded, or modified.
- (d) In imposing a remedy under this section 15.2 or making a public interest determination under section 15.2(c), the USDOT may elect to consider the interests of only the USDOT.
- (e) The Recipient acknowledges that amounts that the USDOT requires the Recipient to refund to the USDOT due to a remedy under this section 15.2 constitute a debt to the Federal Government that the USDOT may collect under 2 C.F.R. 200.346 and the Standards for Administrative Collection of Claims (31 C. F. R. part 901).

15.3 Other Oversight Entities.

Nothing in this article 15 limits any party's authority to report activity under this agreement to the United States Department of Transportation Inspector General or other appropriate oversight entities.

ARTICLE 16 AGREEMENT TERMINATION

16.1 USDOT Termination.

- (a) The USDOT may terminate this agreement and all of its obligations under this agreement if any of the following occurs:
 - (1) the Recipient fails to obtain or provide any non-SS4A Grant contribution (all eligible project costs other than the SS4A Grant Amount, as described in section 3.2 table (a) of the grant agreement) or alternatives approved by the USDOT as provided in this agreement and consistent with article 3;
 - (2) a construction start date for the Project or Strategy is listed in section 3.2 and the Recipient fails to meet that milestone by six months after the date listed in section 3.2;

- (3) a substantial completion date for the Project or Strategy is listed in section 3.2 and the Recipient fails to meet that milestone by six months after the date listed in section 3.2;
- (4) the Recipient fails to comply with the terms and conditions of this agreement, including a material failure to comply with the schedule in section 3.2 even if it is beyond the reasonable control of the Recipient; or,
- (5) the USDOT determines that termination of this agreement is in the public interest.
- (6) the Recipient fails to expend the funds within 5 years after the date on which the government executes the grant agreement, which is the date funds are provided for the project.
- (b) In terminating this agreement under this section, the USDOT may elect to consider only the interests of the USDOT.
- (c) This section 16.1 does not limit the USDOT's ability to terminate this agreement as a remedy under section 15.2.
- (d) The Recipient may request that the USDOT terminate the agreement under this section 16.1.

16.2 Closeout Termination.

- (a) This agreement terminates on Project Closeout.
- (b) In this agreement, "**Project Closeout**" means the date that the USDOT notifies the Recipient that the award is closed out. Under 2 C.F.R. 200.344, Project Closeout should occur no later than one year after the end of the period of performance.
- **16.3 Post-Termination Adjustments.** The Recipient acknowledges that under 2 C.F.R. 200.345–200.346, termination of the agreement does not extinguish the USDOT's authority to disallow costs, including costs that USDOT reimbursed before termination, and recover funds from the Recipient.

16.4 Non-Terminating Events.

- (a) The end of the period of performance described under section 10.4 does not terminate this agreement or the Recipient's obligations under this agreement.
- (b) The liquidation of funds under section 20.1 does not terminate this agreement or the Recipient's obligations under this agreement.
- **Other Remedies.** The termination authority under this article 16 supplements and does not limit the USDOT's remedial authority under article 15 or 2 C.F.R. part 200, including 2 C.F.R. 200.339–200.340.

ARTICLE 17 MONITORING, FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT, CONTROLS, AND RECORDS

17.1 Recipient Monitoring and Record Retention.

- (a) The Recipient shall monitor activities under this award, including activities under subawards and contracts, to ensure:
 - (1) that those activities comply with this agreement; and
 - (2) that funds provided under this award are not expended on costs that are not allowable under this award or not allocable to this award.
- (b) If the Recipient makes a subaward under this award, the Recipient shall monitor the activities of the subrecipient in compliance with 2 C.F.R. 200.332(e).
- (c) The Recipient shall retain records relevant to the award as required under 2 C.F.R. 200.334.

17.2 Financial Records and Audits.

- (a) The Recipient shall keep all project accounts and records that fully disclose the amount and disposition by the Recipient of the award funds, the total cost of the Project, and the amount or nature of that portion of the cost of the Project supplied by other sources, and any other financial records related to the project.
- (b) The Recipient shall keep accounts and records described under section 17.2(a) in accordance with a financial management system that meets the requirements of 2 C.F.R. 200.302–200.307, 2 C.F.R. part 200, subpart F, and title 23, United States Code, and will facilitate an effective audit in accordance with 31 U.S.C. 7501–7506.
- (c) The Recipient shall separately identify expenditures under the fiscal year 2022 SS4A grants program in financial records required for audits under 31 U.S.C. 7501–7506. Specifically, the Recipient shall:
 - (1) list expenditures under that program separately on the schedule of expenditures of Federal awards required under 2 C.F.R. part 200, subpart F, including "FY 2022" in the program name; and
 - (2) list expenditures under that program on a separate row under Part II, Item 1 ("Federal Awards Expended During Fiscal Period") of Form SF-SAC, including "FY 2022" in column c ("Additional Award Identification").
- **17.3 Internal Controls.** The Recipient shall establish and maintain internal controls as required under 2 C.F.R. 200.303.

17.4 USDOT Record Access. The USDOT may access Recipient records related to this award under 2 C.F.R. 200.337.

ARTICLE 18 CONTRACTING AND SUBAWARDS

18.1 Build America, Buy America. This award term implements § 70914(a) of the Build America, Buy America Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58, div. G, tit. IX, subtitle A, 135 Stat. 429, 1294 (2021), 2 CFR part 184 and Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Memorandum M-24-02, "Initial Implementation Guidance on Application of Buy America Preference in Federal Financial Assistance Programs for Infrastructure."

Requirement to Use Iron, Steel, Manufactured Products, and Construction Materials Produced in the United States.

The Recipient shall not use funds provided under this award for a project for infrastructure unless:

- (1) all iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States—this means all manufacturing processes, from the initial melting stage through the application of coatings, occurred in the United States;
- (2) all manufactured products used in the project are produced in the United States—this means the manufactured product was manufactured in the United States; and the cost of the components of the manufactured product that are mined, produced, or manufactured in the United States is greater than 55 percent of the total cost of all components of the manufactured product; and
- (3) all construction materials are manufactured in the United States—this means that all manufacturing processes for the construction material occurred in the United States.

Inapplicability.

The domestic content procurement preference in this award term only applies to articles, materials, and supplies that are consumed in, incorporated into, or affixed to an infrastructure project. As such, it does not apply to tools, equipment, and supplies, such as temporary scaffolding, brought to the construction site and removed at or before the completion of the infrastructure project. Nor does a Buy America preference apply to equipment and furnishings, such as movable chairs, desks, and portable computer equipment, that are used at or within the finished infrastructure project but are not an integral part of the structure or permanently affixed to the infrastructure project.

Waivers.

When necessary, the Recipient may apply for, and the USDOT may grant, a waiver from the domestic content procurement preference in this award term.

A request to waive the application of the domestic content procurement preference must be in writing. The USDOT will provide instructions on the waiver process and on the format, contents, and supporting materials required for any waiver request. Waiver requests are subject to public comment periods of no less than 15 days and must be reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Made in America Office.

When the USDOT has made a determination that one of the following exceptions applies, the awarding official may waive the application of the domestic content procurement preference in any case in which the USDOT determines that:

- (1) applying the domestic content procurement preference would be inconsistent with the public interest;
- (2) the types of iron, steel, manufactured products, or construction materials are not produced in the United States in sufficient and reasonably available quantities or of a satisfactory quality; or
- (3) the inclusion of iron, steel, manufactured products, or construction materials produced in the United States will increase the cost of the overall project by more than 25 percent.

There may be instances where an award qualifies, in whole or in part, for an existing waiver described at https://www.transportation.gov/office-policy/transportation-policy/made-in-america.

Definitions

"Construction materials" means articles, materials, or supplies—that consist of only one of the items listed below in paragraph (1) of this definition, except as provided in paragraph (2) of this definition. To the extent that one of the items listed in paragraph (1) contains as inputs other items listed in paragraph (1), it is nonetheless a construction material:

- (1) The listed Items are:
 - non-ferrous metals;
 - plastic and polymer-based products (including polyvinylchloride, composite building materials, and polymers used in fiber optic cables);
 - glass (including optic glass);
 - fiber optic cable (including drop cable)
 - optical fiber;
 - lumber:
 - engineered wood; and
 - drywall.

- (2) Minor additions of articles, materials, supplies, or binding agents to a construction material do not change the categorization of the construction material.
- "Domestic content procurement preference" means all iron and steel used in the project are produced in the United States; the manufactured products used in the project are produced in the United States; or the construction materials used in the project are produced in the United States.
- "Iron or steel products" means articles, materials, or supplies that consist wholly or predominantly or iron or steel or a combination of both.
- "Manufactured products" means:
- (1) Articles, materials, or supplies that have been: (i) Processed into a specific form and shape; or (ii) combined with other articles, materials, or supplies to create a product with different properties than the individual articles, materials, or supplies.
- (2) If an item is classified as an iron or steel product, a construction material, or a Section 70917(c) material under 2 CFR 184.4(e) and the definitions set forth in 2 CFR 184.3, then it is not a manufactured product. However, an article, material, or supply classified as a manufactured product under 2 CFR 184.4(e) and paragraph (1) of this definition may include components that are construction materials, iron or steel products, or Section 70917(c) materials.
- "Predominantly of iron or steel or a combination of both" means that the cost of the iron and steel content exceeds 50 percent of the total cost of all its components. The cost of iron and steel is the cost of the iron or steel mill products (such as bar, billet, slab, wire, plate, or sheet), castings, or forging utilized in the manufacture of the product and a good faith estimate of the cost of iron or steel components.
- "Project" means the temporary or permanent construction, alteration, maintenance, or repair of infrastructure in the United States.
- "Section 70917(c) materials" cement and cementitious materials; aggregates such as stone, sand, or gravel; or aggregate binding agents or additives.
 - (a) Steel, iron, and manufactured products used in the Project are subject to 23 U.S.C. 313, as applicable, as implemented by the Federal Highway Administration. The Recipient acknowledges that this agreement is neither a waiver of 23 U.S.C. 313(a) nor a finding under 23 U.S.C. 313(b).
 - (b) Construction materials used in the Project are subject to the domestic preference requirement at § 70914 of the Build America, Buy America Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58, div. G, tit. IX, subtitle A, 135 Stat. 429, 1294 (2021), as implemented by OMB, USDOT, and FHWA. The Recipient acknowledges that this agreement is neither a waiver of § 70914(a) nor a finding under § 70914(b).

- (c) Under 2 C.F.R. 200.322, as appropriate and to the extent consistent with law, the Recipient should, to the greatest extent practicable under this award, provide a preference for the purchase, acquisition, or use of goods, products, or materials produced in the United States. The Recipient shall include the requirements of 2 C.F.R. 200.322 in all subawards including all contracts and purchase orders for work or products under this award.
- **18.2 Small and Disadvantaged Business Requirements.** The Recipient shall expend all funds under this award in compliance with the requirements at 2 C.F.R. 200.321 including any amendments thereto.
- 18.3 Engineering and Design Services. The Recipient shall award each contract or sub-contract for program management, construction management, planning studies, feasibility studies, architectural services, preliminary engineering, design, engineering, surveying, mapping, or related services with respect to the project in the same manner that a contract for architectural and engineering services is negotiated under 2 CFR 200.320 or an equivalent qualifications-based requirement prescribed for or by the Recipient.
- **18.4** Foreign Market Restrictions. The Recipient shall not allow funds provided under this award to be used to fund the use of any product or service of a foreign country during the period in which such foreign country is listed by the United States Trade Representative as denying fair and equitable market opportunities for products and suppliers of the United States in procurement and construction.
- 18.5 Prohibition on Certain Telecommunications and Video Surveillance Services or Equipment. The Recipient acknowledges that Section 889 of Pub. L. No. 115-232, 2 C.F.R. 200.216 and 2 C.F.R. 200.471 prohibit the Recipient and all subrecipients from procuring or obtaining certain telecommunications and video surveillance services or equipment under this award.
- **18.6** Recipient Responsibilities For Subawards. If the Recipient makes a subaward under this award, the Recipient shall comply with the requirements on pass-through entities under 2 C.F.R. parts 200 and 1201, including 2 C.F.R. 200.331–200.333.
- 18.7 Subaward and Contract Authorization. If the USDOT Office for Subaward Authorization identified in section 5.1 is "FHWA Office of Acquisition and Grants Management," then the Recipient must follow the requirements in 2 C.F.R. 200.308 (f) (6) and 2 C.F.R. 200.333, as applicable, for the subaward of any SS4A Grant work under the Project-Specific Agreement. Approvals under 2 CFR 200.308(f)(6) do not apply to the procurement acquisition of goods and services.

ARTICLE 19 COSTS, PAYMENTS, AND UNEXPENDED FUNDS

19.1 Limitation of Federal Award Amount. Under this award, the USDOT shall not provide funding greater than the amount obligated on the SS4A Grant cover page, Item 11,

- Federal Funds Obligated. The Recipient acknowledges that USDOT is not liable for payments exceeding that amount, and the Recipient shall not request reimbursement of costs exceeding that amount.
- **19.2 Projects Costs.** This award is subject to the cost principles at 2 C.F.R. part 200 subpart E, including provisions on determining allocable costs and determining allowable costs.

19.3 Timing of Project Costs.

- (a) The Recipient shall not charge to this award costs that are incurred after the period of performance.
- (b) The Recipient shall not charge to this award costs that were incurred before the effective date of award of this agreement, unless there has been an approval pre-award costs under 2 C.F.R. 200.458. pre-award costs under 2 C.F.R. 200.458.
- 19.4 Recipient Recovery of Federal Funds. The Recipient shall make all reasonable efforts, including initiating litigation, if necessary, to recover Federal funds if the USDOT determines, after consultation with the Recipient, that those funds have been spent fraudulently, wastefully, or in violation of Federal laws, or misused in any manner under this award. The Recipient shall not enter a settlement or other final position, in court or otherwise, involving the recovery of funds under the award unless approved in advance in writing by the USDOT.
- 19.5 Unexpended Federal Funds. Any Federal funds that are awarded at section 10.1 but not expended on allocable, allowable costs remain the property of the United States.
- 19.6 Timing of Payments to the Recipient. When reimbursement is used, the Recipient shall not request reimbursement of a cost before the Recipient has entered an obligation for that cost.
- **19.7 Payment Method.** The USDOT may deny a payment request that is not submitted using the method identified in section 5.2.

19.8 Information Supporting Expenditures

- (a) If the USDOT Payment System identified in section 5.2 is "DELPHI eInvoicing," then when requesting reimbursement of costs incurred or credit for cost share incurred, the Recipient shall electronically submit the SF 270 (Request for Advance or Reimbursement), shall identify the Federal share and the Recipient's share of costs, and shall submit supporting cost detail to clearly document all costs incurred. As supporting cost detail, the Recipient shall include a detailed breakout of all costs incurred, including direct labor, indirect costs, other direct costs, and travel.
- (b) If the Recipient submits a request for reimbursement that the USDOT determines does not include or is not supported by sufficient detail, the USDOT may deny the request or withhold processing the request until the Recipient provides sufficient detail.

19.9 Reimbursement Frequency. If the USDOT Payment System identified in section 5.2 is "DELPHI eInvoicing," then the Recipient shall not request reimbursement more frequently than monthly.

ARTICLE 20 LIQUIDATION, ADJUSTMENTS, AND FUNDS AVAILABILITY

20.1 Liquidation of Recipient Obligations.

- (a) The Recipient shall liquidate all obligations of award funds under this agreement not later than the earlier of (1) 120 days after the end of the period of performance or (2) the statutory availability to eligible entities date, which shall be 5 years after the date on which the grant is provided.
- (b) Liquidation of obligations and adjustment of costs under this agreement follow the requirements of 2 C.F.R. 200.344–200.346.

ARTICLE 21 AGREEMENT MODIFICATIONS

21.1 Bilateral Modifications. The parties may amend, modify, or supplement this agreement by mutual agreement in writing signed by the USDOT and the Recipient. Either party may request to amend, modify, or supplement this agreement by written notice to the other party.

21.2 Unilateral Contact Modifications.

(a) The USDOT may update the contacts who are listed in sections 4.4 by written notice to all of the Recipient contacts who are listed in section 4.3.

21.3 USDOT Unilateral Modifications.

- (a) The USDOT may unilaterally modify this agreement to comply with Federal law, including the Program Statute.
- (b) To unilaterally modify this agreement under this section 21.3(a), the USDOT must provide a notice to the Recipient that includes a description of the modification and state the date that the modification is effective.
- **21.4 Other Modifications.** The parties shall not amend, modify, or supplement this agreement except as permitted under sections 21.1, 21.2, or 21.3. If an amendment, modification, or supplement is not permitted under section 21.1, not permitted under section 21.2, and not permitted under section 21.3, it is void.

ARTICLE 22 [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 23 [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 24 FEDERAL FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE, ADMINISTRATIVE, AND NATIONAL POLICY REQUIREMENTS

24.1 Uniform Administrative Requirements for Federal Awards. The Recipient shall comply with the obligations on non-Federal entities under 2 C.F.R. parts 200 and 1201.

24.2 Federal Law and Public Policy Requirements.

- (a) The Recipient shall ensure that Federal funding is expended in full accordance with the United States Constitution, Federal law, and statutory and public policy requirements: including but not limited to, those protecting free speech, religious liberty, public welfare, the environment, and prohibiting discrimination; and Recipient will cooperate with Federal officials in the enforcement of Federal law, including cooperating with and not impeding U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) and other Federal offices and components of the Department of Homeland Security in the enforcement of Federal immigration law.
- (b) Pursuant to Executive Order 14173, Ending Illegal Discrimination And Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity, the Recipient agrees that its compliance in all respects with all applicable Federal anti-discrimination laws is material to the government's payment decisions for purposes of section 3729(b)(4) of title 31, United States Code.
- (e) Pursuant to Executive Order 14173, Ending Illegal Discrimination And Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity, by entering into this agreement, the Recipient certifies that it does not operate any programs promoting diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives that violate any applicable Federal anti-discrimination laws.
- (d) The failure of this agreement to expressly identify Federal law applicable to the Recipient or activities under this agreement does not make that law inapplicable.

24.3 Federal Freedom of Information Act.

- (a) The USDOT is subject to the Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. 552.
- (b) The Recipient acknowledges that the Technical Application and materials submitted to the USDOT by the Recipient related to this agreement may become USDOT records subject to public release under 5 U.S.C. 552.

24.4 History of Performance. Under 2 C.F.R 200.206, any Federal agency may consider the Recipient's performance under this agreement when evaluating the risks of making a future Federal financial assistance award to the Recipient.

24.5 Whistleblower Protection.

- (a) The Recipient acknowledges that it is a "grantee" within the scope of 41 U.S.C. 4712, which prohibits the Recipient from taking certain actions against an employee for certain disclosures of information that the employee reasonably believes are evidence of gross mismanagement of this award, gross waste of Federal funds, or a violation of Federal law related this this award.
- (b) The Recipient shall inform its employees in writing of the rights and remedies provided under 41 U.S.C. 4712, in the predominant native language of the workforce.

24.6 External Award Terms and Obligations.

- (a) In addition to this document and the contents described in article 29, this agreement includes the following additional terms as integral parts:
 - (1) Appendix A to 2 C.F.R. part 25: System for Award Management and Universal Identifier Requirements;
 - (2) Appendix A to 2 C.F.R. part 170: Reporting Subawards and Executive Compensation;
 - (3) 2 C.F.R part 175: Award Term for Trafficking in Persons; and
 - (4) Appendix XII to 2 C.F.R. part 200: Award Term and Condition for Recipient Integrity and Performance Matters.
- (b) The Recipient shall comply with:
 - (1) 49 C.F.R. part 20: New Restrictions on Lobbying;
 - (2) 49 C.F.R. part 21: Nondiscrimination in Federally-Assisted Programs of the Department of Transportation—Effectuation of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964;
 - (3) 49 C.F.R. part 27: Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Disability in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance; and
 - (4) Subpart B of 49 C.F.R. part 32: Governmentwide Requirements for Drug-free Workplace (Financial Assistance).
- **24.7 Incorporated Certifications.** The Recipient makes the statements in the following certifications, which are incorporated by reference:
 - (1) Appendix A to 49 CFR part 20 (Certification Regarding Lobbying).

ARTICLE 25 ASSIGNMENT

25.1 Assignment Prohibited. The Recipient shall not transfer to any other entity any discretion granted under this agreement, any right to satisfy a condition under this agreement, any remedy under this agreement, or any obligation imposed under this agreement.

ARTICLE 26 WAIVER

26.1 Waivers.

- (a) A waiver granted by USDOT under this agreement will not be effective unless it is in writing and signed by an authorized representative of USDOT.
- (b) A waiver granted by USDOT under this agreement on one occasion will not operate as a waiver on other occasions.
- (c) If USDOT fails to require strict performance of a provision of this agreement, fails to exercise a remedy for a breach of this agreement, or fails to reject a payment during a breach of this agreement, that failure does not constitute a waiver of that provision or breach.

ARTICLE 27 ADDITIONAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- **27.1 Effect of Action Plan or Implementation Plan.** Based on information that the Recipient provided to the USDOT, including the Technical Application, at indicated in section 2.5, this agreement designates this award as an Action Plan award or a Implementation award, as defined in the NOFO. The Recipient shall comply with the requirements that accompany that designation on minimum award size, geographic location, and cost sharing.
- **27.2 Disclaimer of Federal Liability.** The USDOT shall not be responsible or liable for any damage to property or any injury to persons that may arise from, or be incident to, performance or compliance with this agreement.

27.3 Environmental Review

- (a) In this section, "Environmental Review Entity" means:
 - (1) if the Project is located in a State that has assumed responsibilities for environmental review activities under 23 U.S.C. 326 or 23 U.S.C. 327 and the Project is within the scope of the assumed responsibilities, the State; and

- (2) for all other cases, the FHWA.
- (b) Except as authorized under section 27.3(c), the Recipient shall not begin final design; acquire real property, construction materials, or equipment; begin construction; or take other actions that represent an irretrievable commitment of resources for the Project unless and until:
 - (1) the Environmental Review Entity complies with the National Environmental Policy Act, 42 U.S.C. 4321 to 4370-12, and any other applicable environmental laws and regulations; and
 - (2) if the Environmental Review Entity is not the Recipient, the Environmental Review Entity provides the Recipient with written notice that the environmental review process is complete.
- (c) If the Recipient is using procedures for early acquisition of real property under 23 C.F.R. 710.501 or hardship and protective acquisitions of real property 23 C.F.R. 710.503, the Recipient shall comply with 23 C.F.R. 771.113(d)(1).
- (d) The Recipient acknowledges that:
 - (1) the Environmental Review Entity's actions under section 27.3(a) depend on the Recipient conducting necessary environmental analyses and submitting necessary documents to the Environmental Review Entity; and
 - (2) applicable environmental statutes and regulation may require the Recipient to prepare and submit documents to other Federal, State, and local agencies.
- (e) Consistent with 23 C.F.R. 771.105(a), to the extent practicable and consistent with Federal law, the Recipient shall coordinate all environmental investigations, reviews, and consultations as a single process.
- (f) The activities described in this agreement may inform environmental decision-making processes, but the parties do not intend this agreement to document the alternatives under consideration under those processes. If a build alternative is selected that does not align information in this agreement, then:
 - (1) the parties may amend this agreement under section 21.1 for consistency with the selected build alternative; or
 - (2) if the USDOT determines that the condition at section 16.1(a)(5) is satisfied, the USDOT may terminate this agreement under section 16.1(a)(5).
- (g) The Recipient shall complete any mitigation activities described in the environmental document or documents for the Project, including the terms and conditions contained in the required permits and authorizations for the Project.

27.4 Railroad Coordination. If the agreement includes one or more milestones identified as a "Railroad Coordination Agreement," then for each of those milestones, the Recipient shall enter a standard written railroad coordination agreement, consistent with 23 C.F.R. 646.216(d), no later than the deadline date identified for that milestone, with the identified railroad for work and operation within that railroad's right-of-way.

27.5 Relocation and Real Property Acquisition.

- (a) The Recipient shall comply with the land acquisition policies in 49 C.F.R. part 24 subpart B and shall pay or reimburse property owners for necessary expenses as specified in that subpart.
- (b) The Recipient shall provide a relocation assistance program offering the services described in 49 C.F.R. part 24 subpart C and shall provide reasonable relocation payments and assistance to displaced persons as required in 49 C.F.R. part 24 subparts D–E.
- (c) The Recipient shall make available to displaced persons comparable replacement dwellings in accordance with 49 C.F.R. part 24.

27.6 Equipment Disposition.

- (a) In accordance with 2 C.F.R. 200.313 and 1201.313, if the Recipient or a subrecipient acquires equipment under this award, then when that equipment is no longer needed for the Project that entity shall request disposition instructions from the FHWA.
- (b) In accordance with 2 C.F.R. 200.443(d), the distribution of the proceeds from the disposition of equipment must be made in accordance with 2 C.F.R. 200.310–200.316 and 2 C.F.R. 1201.313.
- (c) The Recipient shall ensure compliance with this section 27.6 for all tiers of subawards under this award.

ARTICLE 28 MANDATORY AWARD INFORMATION

28.1 Information Contained in a Federal Award. For 2 C.F.R. 200.211:

- (1) the "Federal Award Date" is the date of this agreement, as defined under section 30.2;
- (2) the "Assistance Listings Number" is 20.939 and the "Assistance Listings Title" is "Safe Streets and Roads for All Grant Program"; and
- (3) this award is not for research and development.

ARTICLE 29 CONSTRUCTION AND DEFINITIONS

29.1 Attachments. This agreement includes the following attachments as integral parts:

Attachment A	Performance Measurement Information
Attachment B	Changes from Application
Attachment C	[RESERVED]
Attachment D	[RESERVED]
Attachment E	Labor and Workforce
Attachment F	Critical Infrastructure Security and Resilience

Exhibits. The following exhibits, which are in the document titled "Exhibits to FHWA Grant Agreements Under the Fiscal Year 2022 SS4A Grant Program", dated March 17, 2025, and available at https://www.transportation.gov/grants/ss4a/grant-agreements, are part of this agreement.

Exhibit A	Applicable Federal Laws and Regulations
Exhibit B	Additional Standard Terms
Exhibit C	Quarterly Project Progress Reports and Recertifications: Format and
	Content
Exhibit D	Form for Subsequent Obligation of Funds

- **29.3 Construction.** If a provision in the exhibits or the attachments conflicts with a provision in articles 1-28, then the provision in articles 1-28 prevails. If a provision in the attachments conflicts with a provision in the exhibits, then the provision in the attachments prevails.
- **29.4 Integration.** This agreement constitutes the entire agreement of the parties relating to the SS4A grant program and awards under that program and supersedes any previous agreements, oral or written, relating to the SS4A grant program and awards under that program.
- **29.5 Definitions.** In this agreement, the following definitions apply:
 - "Program Statute" means the IIJA section 24112 and statutory text under the heading "Safe Streets and Roads for All Grants" in title I of division J of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, Pub. L. No. 117-58 (November 15, 2021), and all other provisions of that act that apply to amounts appropriated under that heading.
 - "**Project**" means the project proposed in the Grant Application, as modified by the negotiated provisions of this agreement, including article 3 and Attachments A–D.
 - "SS4A Grant" means an award of funds that were made available under the NOFO.

"Grant Application" means the application identified in section 2.1, including Standard Form 424 and all information and attachments submitted with that form through Grants.gov.

ARTICLE 30 AGREEMENT EXECUTION AND EFFECTIVE DATE

- **30.1 Counterparts.** This agreement may be executed in counterparts, which constitute one document. The parties intend each countersigned original to have identical legal effect.
- **30.2 Effective Date.** The agreement will become effective when all parties have signed it. The date of this agreement will be the date this agreement is signed by the last party to sign it. This instrument constitutes a SS4A Grant when the USDOT's authorized representative signs it.